SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Finance and General Purposes Committee


All Members of Finance and General Purposes Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee to be held on Monday 6th March 2006 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.











T N Stewart

27th February 2006







Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2. To receive statutory declarations of interests from Members





(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.


3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
            (7.32 pm)












(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See list attached)

4.  Minutes









      (7.40 pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 30th January 2006 and as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 27th February 2006. (Previously circulated)


5. Review of Capital Programme


(7.43pm)
To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.  
(Copy attached)
6. Opening of additional bank account

(7.50pm)

To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.  (Copy attached)
7. Internet purchases

(8.00pm)

To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.  (Copy attached)
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8. Payments made under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972

(8.05 pm)

To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.  

(Copy attached)

9. Review of recommendations in the Healthcheck document


(8.10 pm)

To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.


(Copy attached)

10. Request from University of Luton





(8.30 pm)
To receive and consider letter from Professor Les Ebdon, Vice Chancellor (Copy attached)

11. Alcohol Free Zones







(8.35 pm)
To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.


(Copy attached)
*12. Replacement of key holder

(pm)




(8.55 pm)
To receive and consider Deputy Clerk’s report.


(Copy attached)

13. Press release







  (9.00 pm)

*Exempt information- Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Section 14 of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be asked to retire from the meeting during consideration of this item.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	24.2.06

15/06


	06/00229/FULL

Mr & Mrs Blackburn

91 Merlin Drive

SANDY

SG19 2UN
	Full application for the erection of a conservatory at the rear of 91 Merlin Drive, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 89 & 93 Merlin Drive and 22 & 24 Dove Close, Sandy notified
	
	F & G P 

6.3.06
	

	27.2.06

16/06


	06/00306/FULL

Amber Developments (St Ives) Ltd

2 Copperbeach Close

ST IVES

PE27 5YG
	Full application for the erection of 3 no 2 bed terraced houses with parking spaces at 36 High Street, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 38 High Street & 1 Ivel Road, Sandy notified

	
	F & G P 

6.3.06
	

	27.2.06

17/06


	06/00295/FULL

Mr V Patel

c/o 52 Bunyan Road

Kempston

MK42 8HL
	Full application for the change of use from shop with ancillary accommodation to dental surgery with associated facilities at 11 Market Square, Sandy, Beds

Near neighbours 12 Market Square, Sandy notified

	
	F & G P 

6.3.06
	

	27.2.06

18/06


	06/00263/FULL

G & H Seamer

c/o Levitt Partnership

Davey House

31 St Neots Road

Eaton Ford

St Neots

PE19 7BA
	Full application for the erection of two storey and single storey extensions following demolition of existing workshop, replacement of external door and staircase with fire escape window and balcony, erection of detached double garage replacing wood and hearse store at 47 and 47A High Street, Sandy.

Near neighbours 45 and 49 High Street, Sandy notified

	
	F & G P 

6.3.06
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

S U P P L E M E N T A R Y

DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	2.3.06

19/06
	06/00303/CAC

G & H Seamer

c/o Levitt Partnership

Davey House

31 St Neots Rd

Eaton Ford

St Neots

PE19 7BA


	Conservation Area Consent application for the demolition of a workshop at 47 & 47a High Street, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 45 and 49 High Street, Sandy notified

	
	F & G P

6.3.06
	

	3.3.06

20/06
	06/00348/FULL

Mr & Mrs P Stainton

New Farm Cottage

Tetworth

SANDY

SG19 2JA
	Full application for the erection of 2 no 3 bed detached dwellings with integral garages on land at the rear of 136 St Neots Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 134, 134a St Neots Road, 1,2,3,4,5,6 Rowan Court, 26 & 30 Midland Road, Sandy notified


	
	F & G P

6.3.06
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5. Review of Capital Programme


The following sums have been earmarked for expenditure from the Town Council’s Capital Account.
Storage of Boxed Artefacts at Bedford Museum



£9,000.00
This amount will be paid when cataloguing has been completed. Work is still ongoing.
Contribution to Police Community Support Officers



£10,000.00
Town Centre Car Park






£50,000.00
Town Centre Enhancement






£25,000.00

Contribution to the street furniture in the Market Square.

Sunderland Road Pavilion Project





£255,000.00

Less professional fees paid to date.

     Total figure earmarked - £349,000.00.

    Projected balance in the Capital Account at 31.3.06 is £816,425.36.
In addition to these sums the Town Council has agreed to support “in principle”, without allocating any money towards them, the following items:

	Acquisition of land to the South of the Baulk

	Acquisition of land at Girtford Lakes

	Acquisition of land for additional allotments


Supporting or supplementary

- None
information attached


   

Action required
- Committee is requested to approve or amend the Capital Programme
S M Foster 

Deputy Clerk to the Council

27th February 2006
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6. Opening of additional bank account
Members will be aware that at present there is a large sum of money in the Capital Bank Account (at the present time the balance is £814,618.33).  However, some members may not be aware of the particular conditions attendant on a large proportion of this sum – that it was raised through the sale of a capital possession and can therefore only be used in payment for capital items.  However, the interest on the capital sum is available for spending under the Council’s powers in whatever manner Council sees fit.

Previously the interest which has not been spent each year has been consolidated into the capital amount. It has now been suggested that a separate account should be opened with the Bank of Ireland (under the same conditions and interest rates) so that the interest on the capital amount may be transferred to the new account each month.  This would mean that the accounting would be simplified i.e. it will be easy to see the balance remaining at any one time, and that the unspent interest each year would not be “lost” to Council as an easily available sum of money.

In order to “seed” this account the net (less earmarked payments) amount of interest received in 2005/2006 could be transferred to it – this is likely to be over £25,000.00.  In addition, should Members wish, there is an amount of £23,000 which is the remainder of the refund of Non-domestic rates received in 2004/2005, as it is not a capital sum there could be no objection to transferring this amount to the new account. 
Members should, however, take note that as the Capital sum decreases, for instance on the building of the new pavilion, the interest will also decrease, so an income of around £25,000 per year into this account should not be relied upon.


Supporting or supplementary

- None
information attached


   

Action required
- Committee is requested to authorise the opening of another Bank Account to contain the interest received on the Capital Investment.
S M Foster

Deputy Clerk to the Council

14th February 2006
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7. Internet purchases
Recently the Town Council has received a briefing from NALC as to the use of the internet for some purchases and the subsequent claiming of VAT on the purchase.  The problem has arisen that the purchase of some items, such as the update of virus protection software, is most easily dealt with through the internet, but that the payment for these items is invariably requested by credit card.  This means that in some cases the address quoted on the invoice is that of the individual paying rather than that of the Town Council, possibly invalidating a VAT claim. Now, HM Revenue and Customs have indicated that they will accept alternative evidence of the transaction, in the form of an invoice addressed to the individual together with a minute authorising the purchase by way of credit card.

This month the virus protection on the Clerk’s computer will require updating and it is likely that an internet transaction will be required.  It is anticipated that this will cost around £60.00, a sum which has already been included in the estimates.
Supporting or supplementary

- None
information attached


   

Action required
- Committee is requested to recommend authorisation of the purchase of anti-virus software through the medium of the internet via a credit card purchase made by the Deputy Clerk on its behalf.
S M Foster

Deputy Clerk to the Council

14th February 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
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8. Payments made under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972

Each year the Town Council authorises payments to be made under Section 137 of the local Government Act.  These are payments that cannot be made under the authorised powers of the Town Council, but are of benefit to the inhabitants of the Parish, under a later amendment this benefit must also be commensurate with the expenditure incurred.

For many years the Town Council has donated money for a Poppy Wreath to be placed on the War Memorial each Remembrance Sunday and has also donated a sum of money towards the Audrey Boothby prize awarded by Sandy Upper School to one of its students.  In the annual accounts these sums have customarily, under the original authority, been described as Section 137 payments.  However, the external auditor would now like minuted authority each year for the payments to be made.
The sum donated to the Royal British Legion in November 2005 was £21.00.

The sum donate to the Audrey Boothby Prize in November 2005 was £25.00.
Supporting or supplementary

- None
information attached


   

Action required
- Committee is requested to recommend authorisation of the above payments under Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.
S M Foster

Deputy Clerk to the Council

14th February 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
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9. Review of recommendations in the Healthcheck document

 The Healthcheck report was completed in July 2002 and many of the initiatives it suggested were taken on board by the Town Council.  It was recently decided to review the progress made in the various areas drawn together in the review.

The preliminary action plan (Appendix “A”, Copy attached) had 25 “points to make Sandy better” divided into seven sections.
Community Involvement

The suggestion was to make the Community Liaison Forum into a broad based group, providing a better understanding of local government.  This does not seem to have succeeded in any meaningful way, due to the terms of reference insisted upon by the County Council and the potential problems facing the Community Liaison Forum would further reduce the amount of community representation in the town.

Groups which were established in order to feed ideas and research into the Town Council have not in the main prospered.  The exception to this is the Environment and Leisure Focus Group which is implementing initiatives in the town. 
Networking/Communications

The suggestion to review the two websites in the town was undertaken to some extent, in that the Town Council replaced its old site with a new one solely concerned with Council business.  Since this was launched in July 2004 the site has been regularly updated and copies of Council agenda and minutes are available on the site within days of them being published in hard copy.  It does not seek to replicate any of the information on the Sandy Community website so that they no longer overlap to any great extent.
The Town Council now produces its own quarterly newsletter, delivered to all houses which contains information on Community events and activities. The Biggleswade Chronicle still reports on local news and activities, as does the Comet, however “Sprout” is no longer in existence.
Townscape Projects/Environmental Enhancements
 The report stated that it was essential that the outcome of the Market Square enhancement set the standard for other townscape enhancement across the town, including distinctive elements that would make the space memorable.  It is arguable as to whether the scheme has succeeded in this aim – budgetary constraints did not allow for an ambitious scheme.
The railway station has been enhanced in part since the Healthcheck, the car park has been extended and improved and certain improvements have been made in the station itself.  Sandy Enhancement Group would like to further develop a planted bed at the entrance of the car park and Sandy Historical Research Group has expressed interest in the Station House.
Unfortunately none of the suggestions put forward under the Healthcheck with regard to the highway infrastructure seem likely to come to fruition. The proposed roundabout at New Road has been dismissed by the Highways Agency and there are no plans for improving the A603 roundabout or to introduce any calming measures on other roads into the town.
Suggestions were made as to defining an overall “vision”, specifying preferred design materials and colours and planning environmental enhancements using local artisans etc.  None of these suggestions has yet been implemented.

Community Facilities

The three strands under this heading were the Village Hall/Pavilion, the Sports College and a Jordans Civic Centre.  As Members are aware the Upper School is now established as a Sports College and the Town Council is in the process of providing a new pavilion.  However, the Healthcheck’s idea of having a truly “joined up” site of sports facilities based in the Sunderland Road area is still somewhat of a pipedream. Members will also be aware that hopes of any type of civic centre or new library on the Jordans site were dashed in 2004.  The library remains inadequate for the size of town.
Business and Retail
Progress in this area on revitalising the Chamber of Trade, rebranding the Middlefield Industrial Estate and improving the retail sector has been slow.  However, with the taking over of the Tourist Information Centre tourism and visitor initiatives are likely to be at the forefront of Town Council planning in the near future.
The appointment of a Town Manager to achieve some of these aims was attempted but failed, mainly as a result of lack of support by the Chamber of Trade and the difficulty of enlisting other community support.
Transport and Access
Access to villages to the west of the town has been improved via the Dart Services and public transport has been established to the Fallowfield estate.  
The suggestion that young people’s lives could be improved by giving them access to facilities out of town has been fulfilled in part through the Mid Beds Taxi Token scheme.
Local Authority

The Town Council has produced its own environmental policy but it and other businesses are hampered by the failure of higher tier councils to make recycling facilities available to them.

It was suggested that a central inventory of local statistics, surveys and other reports should be maintained, but this is not yet available.

Wider community input has been sought and in some cases e.g. the pavilion working group has been successful.  However, many other attempts, such as the Town Centre Manager, have failed due to the lack of interest and support from Community Groups and fresh ideas would seem to be needed if wider input is to be established. 

Supporting or supplementary

- None
information attached


   

Action required
- Committee is requested to instruct as to any course

of action it requires.
S M Foster

Deputy Clerk to the Council

14th February 2006
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11. Alcohol Free Zones

At the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee on 30th January 2006 Mr Dave Rollings, the Community Safety Officer for Mid Beds District Council attended to speak about Alcohol Free Zones.
The legislation regarding the zones is found under the Criminal Justice Act 2001, although it did not come in to force until 2003.  A local authority in liaison with the police can apply for an alcohol banning zone – the police supply supporting figures about the illegal use of alcohol in an area.  An application is then made via the District Council to the Licensing Authority to put in force a ban in a certain area. There has to be a three month consultation period for members of the public to comment/protest etc.  After this time the proposal is taken to the Licensing Committee and then to Full Council.  Signs are put up at the start of an area with repeater signs throughout the zone.

The ban gives police the power to seize alcohol from adults if it is already opened and all alcohol from under 18s.  Officers fill in a pro forma with the offenders name and address and give them a copy together with a map of the alcohol free zone.  In many cases this is the approach on a first offence – if caught subsequently offenders are likely to be arrested. The maximum fine for an infraction is £300.00. 

In the Mid Beds area alcohol free zones have been established in Ampthill, Biggleswade, Flitwick, Cranfield and Stotfold.

The costs of making an application and providing the signage is met, at present by Mid Beds District Council. 

Special occasions, such as street parties could be treated as exceptions under the ban.

At present in Bedfordshire Police Community Support Officers do not have the power to deal with alcohol on the streets.
Supporting or supplementary

- None
information attached


   

Action required
- Committee is requested to instruct as to any course


of action it requires.
S M Foster

Deputy Clerk to the Council

14th February 2006
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